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Abstract 
Learning motivation is a kind of inner impetus to drive students’ English 
learning. It can be classified into intrinsic and extrinsic motivation, integrative 
and instrumental motivation. According to the study, Chinese College Stu-
dents’ intrinsic learning motivation should be strengthened in English learn-
ing. This study offers some ways of boosting students’ intrinsic motivation. 
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1. Introduction 

With the development of economy, English learning has become more and more 
important in China. Accordingly, many people put much emphasis on English 
teaching and it is a natural thing to associate a student’s knowledge of English 
with his learning motivation. David says that the relationship between motiva-
tion and learning is complementary and in most cases, it is one person’ motiva-
tion to arouse him to take action in study. Now studying students’ motivation in 
their learning is becoming the focus in many researches. It has been found that 
learning motivation can stimulate the students’ learning interest and improve 
their learning efficiency. Since having motivation is a key factor of students’ 
achieving success in their English learning, English teachers should try to put the 
motivation theory into their teaching, helping their students obtain excellent 
achievements. 

This paper aims to find out the factors which affect English learning moti-
vation in China and provide some theoretical guidance for teachers’ English 
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teaching. A questionnaire is used in order to obtain the relevant data directly. 
The researcher analyzes the data about each item on motivation in college stu-
dents’ English learning on the basis of the statistics which is got from the ques-
tionnaire.  

2. Literature Review 

In Longman Dictionary of Contemporary English, motivation is defined as 
people’s eagerness and willingness to do something without needing to be told 
or forced to do it.  

Gardner and Lambert (1972) defines motivation as a combination of effort 
and desire to achieve the purpose of language learning. He thinks motivation in-
cludes some interior factors and power like individual intention and desire to 
stimulate people to take action. Only with the strong and correct learning moti-
vation can learners have excellent performance in their study. So learning moti-
vation is one of the key factors which may directly facilitate people’s success in 
second language learning.  

According to the current analysis, motivation is usually classified into two 
pairs. Those are intrinsic and extrinsic motivation, integrative and instrumental 
motivation. Harter (1981) divides motivation into intrinsic motivation and ex-
trinsic motivation. Learners’ intrinsic motivation can be fostered by their natural 
interest; while their extrinsic motivation is influenced by some external factors, 
such as the given reward, promotion and the opportunity of receiving further 
education. It is important for students to make the two learning motivations 
compatible and complimentary to each other in the learning process.  

Deci and Ryan (1985) believe that intrinsic motivation plays a significant role 
in students’ language learning. It is easy for many students to gain a good learn-
ing performance if their intrinsic motivation is developed, such as having cu-
riosity and interest in their study.  

Extrinsic motivation is usually considered as something that can undermine 
intrinsic motivation. It is believed by many people that students would lose their 
natural intrinsic interest if they are forced to do something to meet some extrin-
sic requirements. In language teaching teachers should give priority to the sti-
mulation of students’ intrinsic motivation in the teaching procedure. 

Cook (1996: p. 68) thinks integrative motivation refers to the desire to be like 
and interact with speakers of the target language, while the instrumental motiva-
tion may be defined as the desire to acquire a language in order to attain utilita-
rian goals such as getting a job, furthering a career, reading or translating tech-
nical materials in target language, etc. Ellis (1999) thinks that integrative motiva-
tion may work with instrumental motivation to serve as a powerful predictor of 
people’s success in doing their jobs. In second language learning, instrumental 
motivation refers to the students’ desire to obtain some rewards like the oppor-
tunity to study overseas. If some learners don’t have many chances to commu-
nicate with foreigners, their instrumental motivation in second language learn-
ing will become stronger than those who have. 
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Some experts have put forward their theories of motivation. These theories 
include the social-education theory, three-level motivational construct theory 
and social cognitive theory.  

Gardner and Lambert (1972) introduces the social-education model of moti-
vation. He points out that learning a language is different from learning other 
subjects. In addition, foreign language learning is influenced by four variable 
factors. Those are social circumstance, individual difference, learning atmos-
phere and learning achievement. If students learn a foreign language in a specific 
social and cultural environment, their learning achievement will be affected un-
doubtedly by different cultural factors.  

Dornyei (1994) introduces the three-level motivational construct theory. It 
consists of three levels. The first is language level which involves integrative mo-
tivation and instrumental motivation in language learning. The second is learner 
level involving some factors which include a learner’s desire for success, lan-
guage anxiety and self-efficiency. The third level is learning situation in the two 
aspects: students’ interest in courses and the relationship between the courses 
and individual needs. 

According to social cognitive theory, human behavior is a dynamic and reci-
procal interaction of personal factors, behavior and the environment (Bandura, 
1986). The cognitive view of motivation in language learning pays much atten-
tion to the process of making decision which is mainly about such issues as why 
people decide to do something and what factors influence the choices.  

According to these theories of motivation, learners should know the signific-
ance of motivation in language learning and try to stimulate their motivation.  

3. A Research Report 

This study is conducted to explore the effects of motivation on Chinese college 
students’ English learning with the help of questionnaires and interview. This 
part starts from a brief introduction to the study. Then, the data analysis is pre-
sented.  

3.1. Research Purpose 

In this paper, a questionnaire is used to investigate the learning motivation of 
college students in English learning. It is hoped that people may have a better 
understanding of the relationship between students’ motivation and their learn-
ing achievements. Also, it is expected that the study may help people to find 
some strategies which may be applied to enhance students’ motivation in lan-
guage learning.  

3.2. Subjects 

The subjects in the study are all college students from University of Jinan. 100 
students are involved including 46 female students and 54 male students. Their 
ages are from 16 to 19, with an average of 17.5. These students don’t have many 
chances to communicate with English native speakers. 
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3.3. Instrument 

A questionnaire is used here. It consists of fifteen items, each one on a 5-point 
scale ranging from “strongly agree” (point 5) to “strongly disagree” (point 1), the 
middle point being neutral (point 3). All the students’ scores on the fifteen items 
are analyzed in a computer with the Statistical Package for Social Science (SPSS 
11.0).  

3.4. Data Collection 

The 100 questionnaires were distributed to the selected students on October 12, 
2019 and then they were collected immediately after the students finished. After 
that, all the questionnaires were proved to be effective in validity. Finally, all the 
scores about Chinese college students’ motivation in English learning were en-
tered into a computer and dealt with SPSS (11.0). 

3.5. Results and Analysis 

All the items in the questionnaire can be classified into four types. The first type 
consists of Items 1 - 4 which are about integrative motivation. The second type 
consists of Items 5 - 8 which are about instrumental motivation. The third type 
consists of Items 9 - 12 which are about extrinsic motivation. And the fourth 
type consists of Items 13 - 15 which are about intrinsic motivation. This practice 
may help us know much about some kinds of English learning motivation of 
college students.  

Firstly, the average of students’ scores about integrative motivation is in a high 
level. Item 1 is “I want to live abroad for some years.” (M = 3.85). Item 2 is “I 
like to make many foreign friends.” (M = 3.81). Attracted by the good educa-
tional conditions of some western countries, a lot of Chinese college students 
want to study abroad. Some interviewed students said that they were eager to 
make more foreign friends who could introduce foreign cultures to them. Item 3 
and Item 4 may reflect students’ insights into some western cultures. Item 3 is “I 
like to know about the cultures of some English-speaking countries.” (M = 3.79). 
Item 4 is “English is an important language that can help me know more about 
the world.” (M = 3.82). These items may reflect that the integrative motivation 
has a lot of impact on college students’ English learning.  

Secondly, in the items about the instrumental motivation the students get the 
highest points among the four types. They are Items 5 to 8. Item 5 is “Learning 
English well can make me more likely to be a postgraduate.” (M = 4.35). Item 6 
is “Learning English well can help me get more chances to work in big compa-
nies.” (M = 3.98). Item 7 is “Having good English may help me have better per-
formances in many places” (M = 3.93). Item 8 is “Being good in English may 
help me get more successes in life.” (M = 4.46). In the interview more than half 
of the students agree that learning English well is helpful in their work and life. 
So it can be seen that instrumental motivation plays a very important role in 
college students’ English learning. 
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Thirdly, in the items about the extrinsic motivation the students get some 
high points. Items 9 to 12 are involved in the part. Item 9 is “English is a com-
pulsory course in college life and I have to do well in this course.” (M = 3.86). 
Item 10 is “Learning English well can help me easier to pass TOEEF or IELTS” 
(M = 3.32). For some students who want to study abroad, passing TOEEF or 
IELTS is very important. Item 11 is “I learn English hard because my parents ask 
me to do that” (M = 3.57). It can be seen that many students have realized that 
learning English well is their parents’ expectation. Item 12 is “Having good Eng-
lish can make me get very competitive when looking for an ideal job.” (M = 
4.14). As the society develops, most students think that having good English is 
very necessary when finding jobs. Therefore, the extrinsic motivation in stu-
dents’ English learning is also strong.  

Finally, the average of intrinsic motivation is at a relatively low level. Item 13 
to 15 focus on the intrinsic motivation to learn English. From this questionnaire 
I find that many students lack interest in learning English. The following items 
will support my point. “I want to be an English teacher.” (Item 13, M = 3.14), “I 
like to show myself up in English classroom.” (Item 14, M = 2.56), “I hope to 
speak English fluently.” (Item 15, M = 2.81) Besides, by chatting with some stu-
dents, I understand that many of them don’t like the English classroom activity. 
That is to say, improper English teaching strategies affect high school students’ 
learning interest. It is difficult for students to learn English well if their intrinsic 
motivation is not fostered. So it is important for teachers to develop proper and 
practical strategies to boost students’ intrinsic motivation. From the perspective 
of development, students’ intrinsic motivation should be strengthened.  

From this study I find that many students lack intrinsic motivation in learning 
English. In other words, they learn English passively. As we all know, good learn-
ing motivation enables students to form good learning habits and achieve satis-
factory effects. Thus, teachers should pay much emphasis to the ways of foster-
ing students’ intrinsic motivation. 

4. Pedagogical Implications 

Through the above analysis, it seems that many students are mainly instrumen-
tally motivated in English teaching. Therefore, we should pay greater attention 
to boost their intrinsic motivation. That is to say, teachers should arouse and 
cultivate the students’ learning interest in English teaching practice. In the fol-
lowing part, three methods of fostering students’ learning motivation will be il-
lustrated. 

4.1. Creating Relaxed Atmosphere in English Classroom 

To create a situation is an effective way of cultivating students’ ability in learn-
ing, especially in second language learning. At the beginning of an English class, 
teachers should try to create a good atmosphere in order to seize the attention of 
their students. A relaxed classroom atmosphere can make the students dare to 
express their ideas and show themselves without worrying about making mis-
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takes. Only by adopting the flexible teaching methods and establishing a harmo-
nious and relaxed classroom atmosphere can the students be willing to learn 
English. 

In the teaching process, a teacher is an organizer. His responsibility is to 
create good situations in which students can do their best. It is very important 
for English teachers to set up real situations and form the interactions between 
them and students. For example, teachers can let the students imitate the classic 
segments of some classical English films, which can help them know more about 
foreign cultures and customs. This method may stimulate students’ learning 
interest and enhance their class participation. 

4.2. Giving Students Appropriate Praise 

As we all know, the evaluation on students’ learning outcome can foster their 
learning motivation and play a significant role in their learning progress. Giving 
them moderate praise is more effective than criticism and intrinsic motivation 
may be aroused by doing this. It is not easy for teachers to give their students 
appropriate praise. In the teaching process, teachers should allow students to 
make mistakes. Meanwhile, for those who are in inferior positions in competi-
tion, teachers are supposed to give them some encouragement and concern and 
try to set some specific situations in which students can get the sense of success.  

4.3. Establishing Harmonious Relations between Teachers and  
Students 

Establishing the democratic and harmonious relations between teachers and 
students is a necessary condition of implementing the new curriculum reform. 
In such a good environment teachers and students can get along well with each 
other. The requirements for establishing the good relations between teachers and 
students include the following points.  

Firstly, teachers should try to understand their students, including their family 
backgrounds, ages, personalities, etc. In the teaching practice, teachers can let 
students write some English compositions with titles like “Introduce Myself”, 
“My Hobbies” and so on. Teachers can also make full use of their spare time to 
chat with students through QQ or Wechat as good friends do.  

Secondly, teachers should love students with all their hearts because love is the 
greatest power in the world. They may give timely help to the students who are 
in need. Teachers’ love can help students do well in study and encourage them to 
try to achieve their goals.  

Last but not least, all the students have the same right to receive good educa-
tion. But it is known that students’ characteristics vary a lot from one to another. 
Teachers should respect all the students that have different personalities and 
treat them with the same attitude. 

5. Conclusion 

Learning motivation is a kind of inner impetus to drive students’ study, which is 
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also a requirement to prompt students in their study. It can be classified into in-
trinsic and extrinsic motivation, integrative and instrumental motivation. There 
are many factors which affect students’ motivation of English learning, such as 
social factors and learners’ attitudes. With the help of questionnaire and 
interview, we have a better understanding of college students’ English learning 
motivation and also come to a conclusion that their intrinsic learning motiva-
tion should be strengthened. What’s more, owing to these findings, some useful 
pedagogical implications are also put forward to improve the teaching quality. 
First of all, teachers should create a relaxed atmosphere in English classroom, for 
the relaxed classroom atmosphere will help reduce students’ anxiety and in-
crease their learning efficiency. Secondly, teachers should give students appro-
priate praise and punishment in teaching practice. Only in this way can students 
feel a sense of success. Thirdly, teachers should establish a good relationship 
with students. This study offers some ways of boosting students’ intrinsic moti-
vation. 
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